Running on Empty: Ontario Hospital Workers' Mental Health and Well-Being Deteriorating Under Austerity-Driven System

NEW SOLUTIONS: A Journal of Environmental and Occupational Health Policy I-16
© The Author(s) 2024
Article reuse guidelines:
sagepub.com/journals-permissions
DOI: 10.1177/10482911241267347
journals.sagepub.com/home/new



James T. Brophy^{1,2}, Margaret M. Keith¹, Michael Hurley³ and Craig Slatin⁴

Abstract

The well-being of health care workers (HCWs) and the public in Ontario, Canada is at risk as the province's health care system is strained by neoliberal restructuring and an aging population. Deteriorating working conditions that preceded the COVID-19 pandemic further declined as the added challenges took their toll on the work force, physically and mentally. The predominantly female, racialized, and pandemic-weary hospital staff are facing unprecedented challenges. They are experiencing stress, anxiety, and burnout from staffing shortages and the resulting increased workloads, long hours, and violence. Comprehensive telephone interviews were conducted with 26 HCWs from less highly paid occupations in a range of hospitals across the province. Thematic analysis reveals a critical need for policies and legislation ensuring increased funding, hospital capacity, and reduced wait times while providing HCWs with fair and equitable wages, increased staffing, mental health supports, greater respect and acknowledgment, and strong protections from violence and other workplace hazards.

Keywords

health care workers, mental health, neoliberalism, conditions of work

Extrait

Le bien-être des travailleuses et travailleurs de la santé et de la population de l'Ontario (Canada) est à menacé puisque le système de santé de la province est fragilisé par une restructuration néolibérale et une population vieillissante. La dégradation des conditions de travail qui a précédé la pandémie de la COVID-19 s'est aggravée davantage puisque les défis supplémentaires ont eu des conséquences sur la main-d'œuvre, physiquement et mentalement. Le personnel hospitalier majoritairement féminin et racisé, épuisé par la pandémie, est confronté à des défis sans précédents. Ces membres du personnel souffrent de stress, d'anxiété et d'épuisement professionnel en raison du manque de personnel et des charges de travail accrues qui en résultent, des longues heures de travail et de la violence. Des entrevues téléphoniques exhaustives ont été menées auprès de vingt-six travailleuses et travailleurs de la santé dans des professions les moins bien payées dans divers hôpitaux des quatre coins de la province. L'analyse thématique révèle un besoin pressant pour des politiques et des lois qui assureraient un financement accru, la capacité d'hospitalisation et des temps d'attente réduits tout en offrant aux travailleuses et travailleurs de la santé des salaires justes et équitables, une augmentation des effectifs, des soutiens en santé mentale, un plus grand respect et une meilleure reconnaissance, ainsi que des protections musclées contre la violence et d'autres risques au travail.

Introduction

You think it can't get any worse - and it just got worse. I was going through increasing panic attacks before work, crying before I got out of the car. I loved going to work when I first started. Now I dread it.—*Trauma department nurse*

The health care system in Canada is under strain due to austerity-driven cost-cutting measures along with additional

Corresponding Author:

James T. Brophy, Sociology and Criminology, University of Windsor, Windsor, Canada; Sociology, Athabasca University, Athabasca, Canada. Email: jimbrophy@yahoo.com

¹Sociology and Criminology, University of Windsor, Windsor, Canada

²Sociology, Athabasca University, Athabasca, Canada

³Ontario Council of Hospital Unions/Canadian Union of Public Employees, Toronto. Canada

⁴Public Health, University of Massachusetts Lowell, Lowell, USA

demands due to the COVID-19 pandemic. In Canada additional strains have resulted from increasingly complex medical challenges, many related to the aging population and related multimorbidity, and population growth.^{2,3} This study addresses hospital work in the Canadian province of Ontario where, as health care delivery and access conditions deteriorated over several decades, health care workers (HCWs) and the public have increasingly confronted the risk of harm. Unlike other jurisdictions, the highly unionized HCWs in Ontario do not have the right to strike as a strategy for improving conditions.⁵ Since the onset of the pandemic in 2020, hospital staff and professionals have faced unprecedented workload challenges. One of the foundations of overwork is understaffing, ^{6,7} which leads to heavier workloads, poorer care, and increased strain and health and safety risks. In turn, they are experiencing negative physical and mental effects, including stress and anxiety.^{8–12} Burnout and negative coping strategies have also increased¹³ and patient care is compromised.¹⁴

These burdens of stress and overwork preceded and were exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. 14-16 According to Canadian researchers who are making an argument for structural change to the system: "COVID-19 has exposed the grim underbelly of a fragmented, regionalized, costly, and inefficient approach to health service that is an engine for health work force burnout." In a 2023 survey, 78% of Ontario-based registered practical nurses (RPNs) reported reaching a breaking point related to their job in that year: "In the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, 71 percent of nurses reported feeling this way, and yet, two years later, this figure continues to rise." A study of Canadian HCWs' mental health during the pandemic found social class differences whereby the less highly paid segment of HCWs suffered the most impact. 19

Moral distress and moral injury, terms first used to describe traumatic effects on military personnel, became more widely used for HCWs over the course of the pandemic. Moral distress can result "when you know the ethically correct action to take but you are constrained from taking it." Moral injury refers to "the damage done to one's conscience or moral compass when that person perpetrates, witnesses, or fails to prevent acts that transgress one's own moral beliefs, values, or ethical codes of conduct." The terms refer to the harm done to HCWs who suffer morally as well as psychologically and physically. Decame

HCWs are increasingly challenged by ethical considerations. According to Danish researchers:

Nursing is rooted in a holistic approach with an ethical obligation to maintain and respect the individual's dignity and integrity....Working within time limits and heavy work load leads to burnout and ethical insensitivity among nurses, and may challenge nurses' options to act on the basis of ethical and moral grounds in the individual care situation.²⁴

The qualitative study reported here was conducted in collaboration with the Ontario Council of Hospital Unions/ Canadian Union of Public Employees (OCHU/CUPE). OCHU is the central bargaining council for many HCWs represented by CUPE, Canada's largest public-sector union. OCHU has a membership of approximately 40 000 hospital, long-term care (LTC), ambulance, and other allied workers within health care services and facilities across the province. OCHU has become increasingly concerned about the physical and mental well-being of HCWs experiencing stress and exhaustion from 4 years of pandemic health care in what was already an understaffed, under-resourced system. This study follows prior collaborative research on verbal, physical, and sexual violence against HCWs in 2017 and 2019^{25,26} and HCWs' experiences in 2020 during the early months of the pandemic. The latter found HCWs suffering from increased exhaustion, burnout, fear, anxiety, and frustration. 8,12,27

The purpose of this research was to gain insights into the perceptions, concerns, and experiences of the less highly paid hospital staff in Ontario's under-resourced and inherently hierarchical health care system. This is a seldom researched HCW cohort, as most studies focus on physicians, surgeons, and registered nurses (RNs). It undertook to understand better the structural and psychosocial factors that lie behind HCWs' stress, burnout, and poor mental health and to give voice to the HCW community, identifying problems from their own perspectives and lived experience. It sought to gather their ideas and recommendations for improvements. OCHU, in conjunction with other health care unions and community advocacy allies, will use the results to shape further research, health care policy, and regulatory decisions.

Background

Devolution of Ontario, Canada Health Care System

Canada has generally been viewed as having a high-quality public system. ²⁸ It has had a universally accessible, publicly funded system since 1966 when the Medical Care Act was passed. ²⁹ Since 1984, when the Canada Health Act was enacted, extra-billing has been prohibited, thus ensuring that all medically essential hospital and doctors' services are provided free of charge. The federal government provides funding to each province and territory, which is responsible for its own plans. ^{30,a}

To be eligible for full federal funding, they must follow five requirements. Health care must be publicly administered, comprehensive in coverage conditions, universal, portable across provinces, and accessible (e.g., requiring no user fees). However, the once esteemed system is now in steep decline: in 1976 Canada had about 7 hospital beds per 1000 people³¹; in 2024, the number had dropped to 2.6.³² In 2004, Canada held 4th place out of 11 high-income countries in terms of health care performance³³ but fell to 10th place in 2021; Canada ranked slightly above the United

States when compared to the other Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) countries, but both are at the bottom of the list.³⁴

Using public funds to pay for health care in private/for-profit facilities is the Ontario government's rationale "to increase capacity and reduce wait times. However, expanding the for-profit sector is unlikely to do either: capacity depends on the availability of qualified staff, which is unchanged by the addition of profit." Privatization escalated as the pandemic revealed the public system's inadequacies. For example, public hospitals depend more on private nursing agencies to provide contract nurses as needed rather than hire a sufficient complement of permanent staff. 37

The depletion of hospital staffing in Ontario is worse than in most of the other provinces. Health care researcher Doug Allan found that hospitals in other Canadian provinces average "... 18 percent more staff per capita than hospitals in Ontario." There is a severe shortage of nurses and personal support workers (PSWs) in hospitals and LTC facilities. The shortages are projected to increase substantially over the next 5 years. The provincial system is unstable as hospitals and LTC facilities reach and exceed capacity. There are frequent emergency department/emergency room (ER) closings and long wait times for care. The shortages are projected to increase substantially over the next 5 years.

A decreasing real wage contributes to staff retention difficulties and HCWs' sense of being exploited. 40 Wage increases have not kept up with inflation and are lower than in most other industries; the average wage for health and social assistance jobs compared to the average all-industry wage dropped from 102.4% in 2017 to 93.9% in 2023.⁴¹ The Ontario Health Coalition reported: "Ontario ranks at or near the bottom of the country in key health care funding measures" and, in terms of hospital spending, is "dead last." It further states: "... government has repeatedly underspent its planned health care budget for years, choosing to impose real dollar wage cuts as staffing shortages worsened and refusing to increase service levels even as health care services have fallen into unprecedented crisis."42 The Financial Accountability Office of Ontario (FAO) "projects a net funding shortfall over the six-year period from 2022-23 to 2027-28 of \$21.3 billion."³⁹

Using documents garnered through Freedom of Information requests, the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA) found that the government intends to privatize Ontario's health care system further. In 2023, it reported there were: "... plans to significantly expand publicly funded surgeries and diagnostic procedures performed in for-profit facilities." CCPA cautions: "For-profit surgical and diagnostic delivery comes at the expense of public hospitals and undermines efforts to reduce surgical wait times over the long term."

Increasingly challenging working conditions, along with growing privatization and problems with retention of hospital staff, have led to a sustained outcry from the public for improvements^{43,44} and from workers for increased staffing,

mental health services, a reduced workload, recognition of the multifactorial impacts on their health and well-being, and more equitable wages.⁴⁵

Impacts on Health Care Workers

Poor HCW mental health is a global phenomenon.⁴⁶ It is arguably related, at least partly, to the decline in the health care system and its working conditions. Grady et al. conducted research on HCWs in collaboration with the Mental Health Commission of Canada, and they identified that 37% of respondents were experiencing burnout. They noted increasing demands and diminishing support and that "The COVID-19 pandemic has worsened these poor working conditions, negatively impacting mental health and exacerbating feelings of moral distress."⁴⁷

The Registered Nurses Association of Ontario reports: "nurses are experiencing depression, anxiety and stress as never before." This has led to significant problems with staff retention. The report states they are: "migrating to nursing agencies for fairer compensation and more control over their lives"; attrition is especially pronounced among younger, early career nurses, who are more likely to leave their positions. The FAO of Ontario reports the vacancy rate within the health sector "has nearly doubled since 2019" and warns that "High vacancy rates can result in staff shortages and impact public services."

In 2022 OCHU/CUPE collaborated with two other Ontario unions representing a segment of HCWs, Service Employees International Union (SEIU) and Unifor. A survey of their members was conducted in Ontario and found poor working conditions affect hospital staff retention. Almost a third of RPNs are considering leaving nursing, contributing to increased patient wait times. Furthermore, violence continues to be pervasive. ⁵⁰

In October 2023, OCHU/CUPE commissioned a Canadian polling service to survey HCWs regarding their working conditions. It polled over 750 respondents, including RPNs, PSWs, housekeepers, clerical staff, food service workers, maintenance, and other hospital staff. The majority of respondents expressed dissatisfaction and negative effects on their mental health. Regarding patients, 69% overall disagree or somewhat disagree that there are enough staff to deliver high-quality patient care. The nurses were particularly affected by their work: 60.7% reported trouble sleeping; 36% suffer depression; 64.9% have anxiety; 75.4% experience high stress; and 55.9% dread going to work. When asked about conditions that might contribute to negative mental health effects, 43.6% of the nurses said violence had increased or somewhat increased since the beginning of the pandemic.

Neoliberal Health Care System Restructuring

We view the devolution of the Canadian health care system through the lens of the global neoliberal economic and political restructuring, which has persisted since at least the early 1980s. Public health and health care policy researchers have expressed general aspects defining neoliberalism. These include privatization regarding property rights and social/government operations^{52–55}; free markets^{53–58}; free trade^{53,56,57}; and deregulation/minimal government interference.^{53–59}

In explaining neoliberal impacts on health care in Canada, researchers have focused on the imposition of austerity measures (decreased taxes on the wealthy, reduced support for public services, and reregulation of finance, increasing the wealth of the already wealthiest)^{36,52,57-60}; a steady shift of the welfare state to the lean state and withdrawing rights to the social and environmental determinants of health as they become privileges for the more affluent^{36,53,55,57-61}; and the removal of protective regulations for worker health and safety, environment, labor, and patients.^{54,55,58}

The above summary of the Ontario and Canadian health care system restructuring matches the literature regarding the neoliberal structural reform of Canadian health care in the 1990s and 2000s, which resulted in rationalizing the provision of care and shifting services to private facilities while reducing the work force at public facilities. This led to a public outcry about wait lists for some hospital and other medical services. Hospitals were being closed or had services cut, and the number of beds was reduced. The health care work force was reduced. Hospitals began contracting some services to the corporate sector, and public–private partnerships (P3) became the common way to build new hospitals. This is the context of hospital work conducted by participants in our study.

Methods

A qualitative study^{63,64} was conducted during the spring and summer months of 2023. The Research Ethics Board at the University of Windsor approved the study protocol (approval no.: 42781) on April 27, 2023. A literature review was conducted to ground the research and to frame the questions and analysis. Through confidential, anonymous individual interviews conducted via telephone conference calls, we explored the following questions: What are the effects of workload, overtime, and stress on the well-being of a select cohort of Ontario's hospital workers in todays' health care system, and how are these workplace conditions affecting their health and the quality of their work life and personal life? How do they perceive the current state of the health care system and the level of patient care it provides? What recommendations do they have for limiting the risks to their own well-being and those of their colleagues, and what quality of care can they provide?

Interviewees were recruited with the assistance of the OCHU provincial office. They were drawn from a range of hospital worker occupations represented by OCHU. Some were specifically invited because they had reported concerns,

but an open invitation was made to any OCHU hospital worker who wished to be interviewed. Interviewees provided verbal informed consent before the interviews were conducted. The researchers were not given the interviewees' names or any other identifiers. Twenty-six hospital workers across Ontario were interviewed: 15 RPNs (who are referred to as nurses in this paper), 3 cleaners, 5 clerical staff, 1 physiotherapy assistant, 1 porter, and 1 PSW. Eighteen interviewees self-identified as women and 8 as men; 2 as LBGTQ+. Three self-identified as black or persons of color, 2 as indigenous, 2 as Asian, and the remainder as Caucasian; 3 were immigrants. Their work experience ranges from 3 to 32 years, and their ages range from 20s to 60s. The communities and facilities they work in range from small to large, most large, and urban. They work in a variety of departments. Because there is a history of employer reprisal against HCWs in Ontario who have spoken out publicly, identifiers have not been included with individual quotes to protect participants' identity further. This distribution reflects the ratio of the patient-facing occupational groups within OCHU whose members have expressed concerns about their mental health.

Interviewers used a conversational tone and asked openended questions.⁶⁵ Each interview lasted about 45 min to an hour, and all were audio-recorded and transcribed (see Interview Questions in the Supplemental Materials).

Data Analysis

Thematic analysis was used to explore the responses provided by interviewees to the semi-structured interview questions, providing insight into individual experiences and the contextual environment.⁶⁶ The recorded interviews resulted in approximately 250 pages of transcripts. Each of the 2 academic researchers who had conducted the interviews read through the transcripts, familiarizing themselves with the data and developed an initial set of codes. After removing all identifiers, they shared the initial coding system and a sampling of coded transcripts with the author representing OCHU. A few minor refinements were then made to the codes and they were shared with the fourth author for his input. After reaching consensus about the coding system, the two researchers who had conducted the interviews thoroughly re-read the transcripts and coded statements as they proceeded using select features in Microsoft Word, such as text highlighting for color-coding and comment insertion for recording notes and memos and for sorting. They added further codes as they were identified. A deductive approach was then used to organize the data under initial broad themes, and an inductive approach facilitated their refinement into subthemes. A final more detailed review was conducted^{67,68} (see Themes and Sub-Themes in the Supplemental Materials).

Excerpts were chosen to exemplify the themes. The interviewees' own words (data) are used to convey their personal experiences and feelings. ⁶⁹ Some passages were marginally

edited for clarity, brevity, or to protect the interviewee's identity, taking care not to alter the speaker's intent.

Results

The hospital workers we interviewed expressed dissatisfaction, stress, despair, sorrow, distrust, anger, and frustration. Several said they were being treated for anxiety; 1 was on mental health leave and 1 had recently quit. A palliative care nurse, whose job is by nature very emotionally demanding, talked about how her increased workload has made her already difficult job untenable:

It's almost normal now to be short every day. It wasn't like this when I first started nursing. You can feel the stress when you get reports of the number of patients you're going to have that day...We're getting these complex patients. We're getting more and more responsibilities... My colleagues are crying. They're burnt out. We're calling in sick. We can't do all this care because it involves total personal care, washing them, dressing them. They are incontinent, they have catheters. Plus, you have to talk to the patients' families ... it's reached a point where I'm going to be retiring as soon as possible.

There was an overarching sense of being increasingly unsupported, overworked, disrespected, and exploited. Most had lost confidence in the health care system and those managing it. Several were without hope of any positive change.

The results are organized under the main thematic headings of: health care system in crisis, deteriorating conditions of work, staff well-being, and future. Each theme has numerous subthemes as indicated by subheadings.

Health Care System in Crisis

The interviewees uniformly agreed that the Ontario health care system is in crisis, creating problems for workers and patients. A clerical worker said:

Seeing the system, the way it is, I'm getting scared to get sick myself. Do I really want to come to my own facility? The exterior looks fine, but on the inside ... everything's falling apart.

Change Over Time. While much has been written about the continuing erosion of the public health care system in Ontario, it is largely from the point of view of patients and their families. Hospital workers have seen first-hand the changes that have taken place over the last few years and the impacts these changes have on their patients, their ability to do their jobs effectively, and their own physical and mental well-being. An operating room (OR) nurse described how these changes have impacted their work:

In the last four/five years it's gotten progressively worse. The work load has gotten heavier. They're taking away more staff and putting that work load on top of you. We're doing jobs of four different people ... It's so unsafe, so unrealistic. It's an absolute disgrace to our profession.

A clerical worker told us of the lengthy decline in health care services and working conditions. She said: "We've been raising these concerns for over fifteen years. This is not new for us. We haven't just now started screaming we are understaffed, overworked, tired, we are underfunded and are being physically and verbally abused."

Wait Times. Interviewees stated that ER waits are egregious due to insufficient system alternatives, such as family doctors, urgent care centers, and after-hours clinics. Increased patient acuity puts additional pressure on scarce resources. An outpatient clinic nurse explained: "Health care itself has become more difficult because patients coming in have more health conditions, making their care more difficult. People are sicker. People have more mental health issues." Her opinion was shared by an oncology nurse who said: "... in the cancer center, patients are coming in sicker, putting off going to the ER, or they don't have a family doctor ... we don't have enough space for the patients; there are more diagnoses happening now."

They explained that the conditions causing long wait times increase patient discomfort and potential risks and put extreme demands on the staff. An outpatient clinic nurse said: "We're always working short-staffed. We have a backlog of over two years. We hardly have time to take breaks or go to the washroom ... I don't think patients are getting the care they need."

Insufficient home care services are a factor in ER backlogs. Regarding home care patients, a medical-surgical nurse explained, "There are not enough nurses in the home care system so they're coming into the ER. They're not spending their days at home; they're spending them lying in hospital beds with a nurse that has seven patients. There are more bedsores, and more medications are being prescribed."

A nurse described the effects of underfunding and poor planning on the availability of inpatient beds:

Every single day I was going into work there would be twenty to forty no-bed admits ... Individuals lying on a stretcher in the ER ... They built a new facility, but the amount of beds we have now is lower than what we had. We don't have staff. They don't even have the budget for it.

The wait lists are also growing for elective surgeries and other hospital-based care. A clerical staff person said she understands the public's frustration: "Ontario's done really badly with our OR waitlists. They are months long. If ... my dad was waiting six months on a list for an operation, I

don't know what I'd do. If it was my kid, honestly, I'd be angry too."

Waiting for care in under-resourced facilities impacts patient care and, potentially, outcomes. An OR nurse dismayed about the condition of patients entering the OR after waiting for days for availability, told us:

We see individuals ... who have been sitting in their beds for a day or two, sometimes three or four, because the operating rooms get so clogged. And when that individual gets to us they're so filthy, they reek of their own feces. The beds haven't been changed or the individual has not been properly turned and positioned. They're getting pressure ulcers, which a patient should never get in the hospital.

Interviewees reported the growing shortages of supplies and medication, taking patient care time to locate needed items. A medical floor nurse told us: "I get frustrated when I have to spend the first forty-five minutes of my shift looking for the lancets we use to test people's blood sugar – a crucial piece of equipment. I hadn't even seen my patients yet." An oncology nurse said: "Half the time our tools aren't there. We're missing supplies (and) medications."

Privatization. Interviewees reported their discomfort with and experiences of how health care privatization is straining patient care and worsening working conditions and HCW health and safety. The move toward for-profit health care changes its very nature.⁵⁸ The financial bottom line becomes a major focus. A clerical worker expressed her dismay regarding the encroaching privatization of many aspects of health care:

I think health care has lost its touch. We've become less patient based ... A corporation's main goal is to make money and the fact they can make money off of public health care is a real problem. Then it's not about health care anymore, it's about how can we continue to earn money while pretending to care about people? And I think that is morally wrong.

A nurse who has worked for over a decade and has taken pride in Canada's public hospital system worries current staffing shortages will be further exacerbated as private, forprofit agencies and care facilities proliferate:

We already have a health care system. Why not just invest all that money you want to invest in the private system and put it back into the public system? ... Where is the staffing going to come from? We can barely keep our hospital staff ... staff(ing) our hospitals in the public system and then in a private system ... It doesn't make sense.

Interviewees discussed the higher wages and flexible hours provided by private nursing agencies as they recruit nurses from the increasingly arduous and understaffed public system. An OR nurse said: "Privatization is going to do one thing only. It will suck every single good nurse out of public healthcare ... They will be very well paid, get the best hours, the best doctors ... And that will leave you with a public system that is even worse off than it is now."

An obstetrical nurse described the increasing use of private agencies to fill gaps: "There are so many agency nurses working. It blows our mind when they pay them over \$100 per hour and they don't want to pay our staff overtime. They tell us, 'We have no budget.'"

Conditions of Work

A high seniority nurse in postsurgical rehabilitation described a typical day: "You walk in and you're two staff down ... So, my anxiety goes up because I won't get a break. No one cares ... you're working short and there's so much stress."

The cleaning staff are concerned they are unable to properly do their job. We heard: "In the old days, it was more manageable and we could do a more thorough job. Now we're trying to get through all the rooms with fewer people. That's the challenge we have as environmental services, we've got more work than staff."

A clerical worker explained: "I can keep up but at the expense of my own sanity ... I can keep on top of it if I really push myself and if I ignore everything else. But that shouldn't be the way it's done because then it's more like an assembly line than health care."

A nurse working on a medical floor described her workload: "You might have four patients, you might have seven. You might have a patient crashing and then you have six others screaming at you for something. And their family members!"

Many face irregular scheduling and demands for them to work overtime. A cleaner said: "Our phones never stop ringing being asked if we can come in and cover a shift. You can be leaving work and get a call before you even get to the parking lot asking 'Can you stay?' You can do that once in a while, but it's literally every day."

HCWs are also concerned about the risk of medical errors when the workload is unmanageable. A nurse working in a dialysis unit explained:

I believe understaffing is contributing to medical errors. It happens all the time, not only because of the short staffing, but because even if you do have staffing you don't have continuity. You don't have people there regularly who know the system, know the patient, know the ins and outs ... things just don't get done or get missed ... following up on blood work that was critical being missed.

Retention. These negative working conditions seem to lead to an exodus of staff, contributing to further shortages and

related heavy workloads. An OR nurse said, "We have lots of nurses crying and lots of senior nurses quitting." A traumadepartment nurse said, "A lot of our nurses left. Now our ICU is super short. There are fewer nurses to care for the patients coming from the OR and we are now backed up in surgeries." Another nurse worries the staff shortage will be exacerbated by the loss of new graduates who are unable or unwilling to put up with oppressive working conditions: "The newer nurses aren't coping well; they're leaving early. A number of my co-workers are on medication; a lot of them are the younger nurses."

A palliative care nurse wonders: "Why can't the government see it? It's just so obvious, it makes me tear up. I love my job but I can't wait until I retire and I'm only in my forties...There are so many nurses that did retire – seasoned, experienced nurses that are invaluable. All gone." An oncology nurse said the only thing keeping her on the job is financial necessity: "I know many [nurses] have just left their career ... I wouldn't be here myself either if it wasn't that I have a family to support."

Wages. Most interviewees cited inadequate wage increases as a source of stress and frustration. A porter explained: "Inflation is at an all-time high. Mortgage rates are going higher. People have to work ridiculous hours to maintain payments." He said this leads to "burnout" and "contributes to their pessimism." A hospital clinic nurse agrees: "It's very disheartening to keep a positive outlook. You're constantly given more tasks, more responsibility, less compensation. Many nurses I know have quit because it's so hard on mental health and self-respect. Everyone is just so done."

An outpatient clinic nurse is particularly upset with the hierarchy within the system favoring those in upper management: "What really frustrated me was we were limited to a [small wage increase], but there was a manager in our corporation that got a 50 percent increase. That really hit me hard."

We were told there is tension between the two most common classifications of nurses—RNs and RPNs—who are often required to perform similar duties in understaffed hospital departments. The tension is due largely to a significant wage difference favoring RNs.^b As a nurse explained:

Because of the shortage of nursing staff, the RPNs are assuming those assignments that typically would be for RNs. I've got eighteen years nursing and I'm working alongside colleagues who are making twenty some odd dollars more an hour than me.

Another nurse told us: "I feel undervalued, unsupported, and way underpaid for the level of job I do, ... it's starting to really affect me."

Gender and Race. Several of the HCWs we spoke with saw a connection between their poor working conditions and the gender and racial makeup of the work force. A clerical

worker said: "I think a lot of it has to do with the fact that the majority of HCWs are women. We've been fighting for job equity for a very long time." A physiotherapy assistant told us: "I think it's gender, race, class, non-binary, and so on ... but the common thread is we're women. And I believe we have to rip that page out of the book that if you're female you're supposed to take it. Enough is enough."

Violence. There are many reasons for violence. Patient frustration over wait times is one of them. A clerical worker explained:

We've had an increase in (violence) ... we're scared ... The hospital has become so dangerous. It's dangerous because it's overcrowded and patients and families are frustrated with the system and the wait times. Who takes the brunt of it? The workers

An oncology nurse agrees there has been an increase and said she is frustrated there seems to be no real consequences for the perpetrators:

Violence in the hospital has increased since the pandemic ... it takes a nurse longer to get to a patient now. And then that patient will get upset ... You're allowed to be spit on, you're allowed to be kicked, punched, hit, sexually assaulted, there's no consequences. It's the only profession I've ever heard of where that kind of thing is allowed.

A dialysis nurse has had similar experiences and shares the frustration that violence continues to be seen as part of the job:

I have been kicked in my chest. I've had needle stick injuries. I was told by management, "It doesn't matter. You go back to work." But if a cop got a needle stick injury from picking up a needle at a park, I think there would be a lot more attention than a nurse getting it on the floor ... When I got that injury, we were short-staffed. I had a very troubled patient who had mental health issues ... you're one person and you're rushing and you're trying to get things done ... trying to keep your patients happy and you can't ... we're tired, so tired.

Understaffing contributes to the risks for workers facing potentially violent patients. A nurse on a medical floor said: "We do not have enough staff. It's hard on us; it's hard on the patients. In the last two years, I've seen a lot more aggression from patients. I've been hit at least three times in the last six months. The families seem to be a lot more aggressive as well."

A clerical worker, often the first contact for patients, said: "It's a daily thing. You should see the angry voicemails we get. Or people come to the desk complaining they've tried

to call us for a week. It's mentally draining and it's disheartening; they're stressed and we're stressed."

COVID-19 Pandemic and Continuing Impacts. While there were pre-existing and now ongoing structural and funding deficits within the Ontario health care system, we learned the pandemic has caused significant additional stress for HCWs. Many have been left traumatized and exhausted. As an OR nurse said: "Even now, when we talk about the pandemic, people are still overwhelmed with what we've been through." Another nurse, who works on a medical floor said: "I'm very numb... along with the stress from the pandemic, I have kind of like PTSD. I'm definitely suffering from something... I pretty much put on the smiley face and keep going. That's what we're expected to do." A palliative care nurse told us:

COVID brought out the worst. I was always a strong person and I'm a leader and I take on extra responsibilities but I couldn't handle COVID. I had to go on antidepressants ... I was getting anxiety attacks getting off the elevator coming into my floor ... I was so upset and distressed because I give my heart and soul to my work 100 percent. And I was just watching the injustice and it felt horrible to be so undervalued.

We spoke to a cleaner who broke down in tears as she described how she was doing during the early period of the pandemic and how she is still triggered thinking about it. She said: "Everybody was scared, it was stressful... I went to my family doctor and she knows where I work; she asked me how things were going. I told her, 'I need you to make note in my chart that I'm not doing very well.' I'm still not good." A clerical worker was diagnosed with post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in the year prior to speaking with us. She explained: "I knew I wasn't okay. I was crying almost every single day. I thought I was going to be able to cope my way through, but I would spend two and a half of my four days off in bed."

A palliative care nurse described how the pandemic and its increased demands and stressors have been significant contributors to her moral distress:

I was going into work, taking care of all of the patients, doing everything for them and overcompensating because they had no family [present]. They were depressed, which was making us depressed, watching the patients dying alone.

The high regard in which some members of the public held HCWs and the rhetoric the system used to help spur them on under grueling conditions may have helped somewhat in the early days, but the additional institutional supports they needed were not there. A clerical worker explained: "During the pandemic, everyone was suffering, so there was a drastic increase in the need for mental health services. Our patient numbers went up, but our supports did not. So as the numbers continued to grow, secretarial staff were not given extra support or extra staffing; they were actually cut to save costs." And as a nurse told us: "I don't think the public truly knows or understands what we as frontline HCWs had to deal with ... No nurse has fully recovered. We're still stressed out, and we're still working short-staffed."

There has been little financial compensation or improvement to staffing levels and other working conditions. As a unit clerk said: "There's no time or resources or support given to help HCWs recover from the last three years ... it feels like the government and our corporations are treating us as numbers, dispensable and disposable." Another clerical worker said: "We're heroes until we cost you money. So we have a saying at the hospital, 'We sure went from hero to zero really fast' ... And they wonder why morale is low." Another said: "We were heroes until we became a strain on the budget ... we're doing our best, but it isn't good enough; we can't continue down this path without extra staff." A medical floor nurse said:

I got tired of hearing we were the heroes, and you can't pay us appropriately. It's okay for patients to hurt us. I had to wear the same N95 mask for 16 hours... Now we know what COVID is and what we're dealing with. But now there are all these other stressors, and everybody is burnt out; they're calling in sick.

A PSW had a similar experience. After becoming ill, likely from exposure to a patient at work, she was denied workers' compensation despite her ongoing health problems:

I was off for a year and a half ... I'm still having effects, low O_2 , loss of memory ... when it started they were only allowing us two masks per shift. We had to sign them out like we were criminals ... They were saying we must have got sick from going to the gas station or the grocery store.

A trauma-department nurse explained the current conditions of work and dearth of supports allow for little recovery: "We are still experiencing the trauma from COVID on a daily basis. We're still trying to catch up. We're still living horrors we went through, and there's just nobody there to help. You just feel alone." A palliative care nurse told us: "I have depression and anxiety. I never had it before COVID – the increased duties, staff vacancies ... the added work really affected me. I'd come home and needed days to recover from my shift. I would cry. It affected my relationship with my husband."

A clerical worker sees the way HCWs have been treated during the pandemic as part of a broader societal problem: "COVID highlighted a lot of the disparities we have in our society, and it made it seem so unjust, especially in public

services. It's hard to feel like part of a loving and productive society when you see all of these terrible things happening."

Staff Well-Being

Stress. Increasingly stressful working conditions were highlighted by many interviewees. A dialysis-department nurse said: "The nurses are having crying fits and not being able to finish their day because they just feel so overwhelmed."

For some, flight seems to be the only solution. A traumadepartment nurse told us: "I literally think every day how can I get out of this? I don't want to be here anymore ... I've known nurses to take their own lives. The stress got so bad a lot of our ICU nurses got PTSD. And there was nobody there to help them."

Others depend on medication. A palliative care nurse said: "I have to depend on antidepressants because of the new normal at work and all the increased duties and the stress. I can't cope." A nurse working on a medical-surgical floor told us: "A number of my co-workers are on medication. I had to go on stress leave. A couple of my nursing friends have been on stress leaves. A lot of us have thought about quitting. You can work at Costco and make almost the same amount of money."

Burnout. An outpatient clinic nurse said: "Just on my floor, out of about twenty-five or thirty nurses, we've had at least six burnouts in the last year. I was one ... I underwent a massive depression, just not feeling like I was enough for anybody and, especially financially, I just figured I was worth more dead than alive." A former inpatient floor nurse explained why she transferred to outpatient work: "I really loved the particular unit I was on for many years ... but they started to not replace any sick calls so we were always short ... And then they took away a nursing line altogether, permanently, so it just added to the stress."

A relatively young medical floor nurse described her working conditions and how they are affecting her wellbeing and her ability to provide care:

I am completely burnt out. Every shift we're short staffed ... It's embarrassing to say I don't have the compassion I used to have ... I am exhausted right now, mentally, physically, emotionally. I dread going into work ... I'm not at all the nurse I wanted to be ... We all recognize it's hard for patients too. This is not the kind of health care they deserve. But as nurses, we are all at a loss; we don't know what more to do.

Overwork and stress can lead to debilitating exhaustion. An oncology nurse noted even "our patients comment about how tired we can look." Another oncology nurse told us how stress disturbs her sleep and can affect her work. "Some days I was coming home after a nightshift and I just couldn't get any rest. I was very stressed from the shift so

I'd get maybe a couple of hours sleep and then have to go in the next day."

Another nurse said she would not sleep well the night of our interview because she was due to start a new rotation the next day: "I'll be panicky all night because I'm not sure what I'm walking into." A palliative care nurse explained: "I have insomnia because I'm thinking about patients and work and feeling guilty and sad. I have to take sleeping pills, which I never had to do before ... I'd come home some nights and I'd just cry."

The lack of staff, particularly in critical care situations, can have traumatic effects on the remaining staff. A clerical worker told us about an event that left her emotionally scarred:

I've been getting more flashbacks ... The doctors are in there pumping on a man's chest, but the cleaner and I are outside the room holding the man's wife so she doesn't crumple to the ground while she's watching her loved one die. It's us doing those things because the hospitals don't have social work on every day.

Moral Distress. As indicated previously, one of the major contributors to poor mental health among HCWs is moral distress or moral injury. A nurse who moved from a medical floor to dialysis disclosed: "I'm not even proud to be a nurse anymore ... I used to be excited about the patient's outcome ... Now I just want to do my job and go home."

A nurse who experienced burnout stated: "Nursing care is not just the medical aspect, it's also the personal care ... providing emotional support is as important as providing medical support." A physiotherapy assistant explained:

The personability of health care is gone. So much documentation is needed; we're becoming more robotic and not as personal ... it's very hard to say, "I'm sorry, I have to go" ... It's always in the back of your mind, how much time do I spend with this person and try to console them?

Clerical staff can face moral dilemmas presented by demands: "I can't build rapport with patients and also make sure each one is dealt with in a timely manner. It's impossible ... If I take more time with each individual patient, the ones waiting for service are waiting longer. It's a trade-off. What am I supposed to do?"

A palliative care nurse is disturbed her role has been so circumscribed by staffing shortages:

Nursing is about body, mind and soul ... we work with a heavy workload, and the hardest part for all of us is that our patients aren't getting their needs met, and they're not getting taken care of the way a person should be, especially at the end of their life.

A palliative care nurse from another facility is experiencing similar unease about her inability to do her job effectively:

They've cut me up into pieces. They spread me so thin I don't have the time to provide the level of care I would love to provide. And the anxiety and the guilt, and the feelings I should've done more, but I can't; I can only do so much. ...Palliative care is hard enough. And then with the issues we have at work and the concern about patient neglect and the physical part of the job is so draining ... my job is killing me.

Personal Life. A healthy work—home balance can be difficult when working conditions leave staff strung out, anxious, and/or exhausted. A clerical worker told us, "I don't stop, from the moment I walk into work to the moment I leave ... And so many of my co-workers say the same thing. We have nothing left by the time we get home ... You just eat, live, and breathe the hospital, and you just hate it."

A clerical worker from another facility described how she feels once her shift has ended: "I come home, and I'm usually too exhausted to do anything else that day ... more often than not, I don't have the capacity to have much of a conversation with anyone. My friendships have suffered, my relationship with my family has suffered." A dialysis nurse affirms work stresses and exhaustion can affect personal relationships: "We're bringing our frustrations home ... Or we just come home so tired, we're falling asleep all the time. And there isn't that building of a relationship anymore. You have no home life." A medical floor nurse described how her mood and ability to interact with family members are impacted: "My husband has said to me, 'You're not as patient at home as you used to be.' I try not to, but I absolutely do bring it home with me." A clerical worker said: "Now we're having to do double the work just to try not to get too backlogged. And it's really put a strain on workplace dynamics and relationships at work, and we are taking it home at the end of the day."

Some HCWs have the additional challenge of securing adequate child care. A cleaner spoke of a new coworker who suddenly quit because he needed to be home with his child after his wife found a job that paid more than his. A medical-surgical nurse with children talked about the difficulty in arranging child care when they cannot be in school. She said, "Who's going to watch them? I have to go to work. And the corporation is saying they don't care if I have kids at home. I have to come in."

Future

Study participants discussed challenges the increasing HCW shortages pose to staff. A palliative care nurse, exhausted by her job's increasing demands and disheartened by her

inability to provide adequate care, told us: "Having been a nurse for eighteen years, I would not recommend anyone take the nursing program. And it's unfortunate because I love what I do – I've loved what I've done, I guess. But now it's so draining and so tiring."

Another palliative care nurse expressed fear: "There's going to be increased death rates, infection rates; people aren't going to be getting looked after properly and it's going to spiral out of control." She said: "In fact, it's already happening!"

Regarding the future of health care in Ontario, a nurse working in general medicine said:

I fear for so many people; I fear for myself. Financially, [a for-profit system] is not feasible for the majority of people ... How are my children going to afford health care in the future? We're already seeing cancer patients waiting for treatment or waiting for surgery but are passing before that time comes.

What Needs to Change. Unfortunately, many of the HCWs who participated in the interviews felt discouraged to the point of hopelessness. A majority were grateful to their union for its efforts, and some had taken part in collective actions, such as rallies and campaigns. But most felt positive changes were not likely to take place ... As a clerical worker said: "I haven't seen anything that gives me any hope." An OR nurse explained their options are limited by legislation prohibiting HCWs from striking: "The government has scared us so much saying you can't walk out. There's no way to strike. There's no way to have your voice heard ... HCWs have no hope any more."

When asked what changes are needed, the responses were almost universal: increased funding for the public system, more staffing, better wages, more manageable workload, more equitable treatment of workers, a change in the allocation of funding that includes fewer management and less exorbitant chief executive officer salaries, greater protections from violence, more respect from managers, and improved mental health supports. These detail what neoliberal health care restructuring stripped from Ontario hospital workplaces. A palliative care nurse said: "We need more front line workers. We need better funding. We need people to be the priority over money. If you don't have any staff, you don't have any health care." An OR nurse said: "There's a lot of division in health care ... It needs a lot more communication. There needs to be a lot less management and a lot more talking between the provincial and federal government with a lot more money flowing into the health care system." An oncology nurse stated: "The public needs to know without better working conditions and more nurses, the system is never going to recover."

Discussion

The experiences reported by the HCWs who took part in this study, along with polling from various HCW and policy advocacy organizations, highlight the increasing burden of stress and burnout among Ontario's hospital workers and the accompanying staff retention problem. The anguish and anger expressed by the interviewees were palpable. The mental health of the work force is characterized by anxiety, sadness, a dread of going to work, and a sense of hopelessness. Most of the HCWs who were interviewed did not articulate a broad social or political analysis but did flag increasing work stressors in their own facilities as determinants of their declining well-being.

A multiplicity of health care work stressors has been well documented and discussed internationally for over a decade. To Violence against HCWs is epidemic. St. Although HCW unions and professional organizations have been negotiating and lobbying for protective changes for decades, violence against staff continues. Verbal abuse, including racist and sexist remarks, along with physical assaults, adds enormously to stress. Even the anticipation and fear of abuse are stressful. High emotional and physical demands, lack of control, and inadequate support, the underpinnings of workplace stress, along with such social determinants such as gender, race, and immigration status, all contribute to compromised mental health.

Extended stress can result in burnout, and according to the US Office of the Surgeon General results from: "... inadequate support, escalating work loads and administrative burdens, chronic underinvestment in public health infrastructure, and moral injury from being unable to provide the care patients need." Some HCWs have even contemplated or died from suicide related to occupationally related stress.

Besides the negative effects of the current conditions on the interviewees' well-being, the picture they paint of the deficiencies and even dangers presented by the erosion of the health care system also raise serious concerns for population health and medical care. It was remarkable how closely their experiences and concerns are reflected in the growing body of literature regarding HCW mental health.

While many interviewees largely held their own hospital's management to blame, others understood there were forces at play well beyond the institution employing them. Interestingly, many HCWs referred to the hospitals where they work as "corporations," reflecting increasing corporatization and privatization of the system and use of corporate management protocols for public health services. Some described situations in which smaller local public hospitals had been closed and replaced by large P3s, which, in reality, provided a reduction in the total number of beds.

Interviewees also characterized the power relations within the management and staff structure as increasingly top-heavy, seemingly heartless, and more disengaged from the day-to-day challenges facing staff and the realities of patient care. Present-day management structures and practices prohibit much of the self-directed nature of health care work.

They described in no uncertain terms that patient wait times had corresponding negative effects on staff well-being. Wait times elevate staff stress and the risk of abuse or violence from disgruntled patients and loved ones. But, as care providers, they also understood how unpleasant and even dangerous the wait times can be for patients. These realities compound HCWs' moral distress as their ability to provide appropriate patient care is increasingly restricted.

The less highly paid HCWs are in a disadvantageous position within the hierarchical structure of their workplaces. For example, RPNs are being required to do much of the same work as the more highly paid RNs but have less decision-making power. Moreover, 4 out of 5 HCWs in Ontario are women, ³⁶ and many are racialized. ⁷⁷ Social inequalities related to gender, race, and social class put them at a distinct disadvantage when it comes to influencing change. Katherine Lippel explained this phenomenon as "structural violence," a term used:

... to identify the heavy work loads, low levels of decision-making autonomy, low status, rigid work routines and insufficient relational care as forms of violence. Not only are these poor working conditions experienced as sources of suffering, but they prevent care workers from providing the kind of care they know they are capable of.⁷⁸

The interviewees' experiences reflect a broad undermining and destruction of Ontario's once-prized public health care system, shattered by neoliberal restructuring and increasing privatization. This trend toward privatization begs several questions: How has Canada's health care system been allowed to slide from a world-class public system into an under-resourced and inequitable quagmire? And how has it evaded comprehensive public scrutiny and remonstration? Pat and Hugh Armstrong, who have studied aspects of Canada's public health care system throughout their academic careers, offer the following explanation:

It has been called privatization by stealth...The complexity of Canada's federal system that leaves much of the responsibility for health care to the provinces and territories has helped to hide these developments... Such subterfuge has been necessary because health care has long been Canada's most popular social program. This steady privatization has had serious consequences for access to and support for the public health care system while embedding profit and forprofit managerial techniques in health care services.³⁶

HCWs, their unions, and the public want accountability for the policies that deeply reduced the high-quality, accessible, and affordable health care services in Canada. This is more easily said than done. A HCW groundswell is emerging but is still limited. This is due in part to legislation banning HCWs in Ontario from striking. However, as we heard in some of the interviews, there is also a sense of hopelessness that causes a kind of paralysis. This can be seen as a form of "learned helplessness." This phenomenon was outlined in 1970 by psychologist Martin Seligman. He hypothesized it could lead to depression and inertia and suggested: "people repeatedly exposed to stressful situations beyond their control develop an inability to make decisions or engage effectively in purposeful behavior."

Public dissatisfaction and awareness of the problems within the hospitals and health care system are increasing. The frustrated public and the exploited HCWs are finding common ground and amplifying each other's demands, and there are growing public campaigns demanding improvements to Ontario's public health care system. A 2023 CCPA report recommends: "...the provincial government rethink its plans for the significant expansion of for-profit surgical and diagnostic delivery and, instead, refocus efforts on public system improvement"

Multiple Canadian and Ontario HCW unions and other organizations representing medical professionals have since spoken out loudly about health care conditions in the media, social media, and editorials and have sponsored rallies and campaigns to lobby the government and influence the public. Five HCW unions—CUPE, SEIU, Unifor, Ontario Public Service Employees Unions, and the Ontario Nurses Association (ONA)—sent an open letter in early 2024 to the prime minister and federal ministers saying privatization "...puts their members and those they care for at risk and want the federal government to consider that when negotiating Canada Health Transfers" to the provinces.⁸²

Necessary Action for a Just Health Care System

When considering the breadth of evidence produced by researchers across the globe, along with this study's findings and the statistical data we reviewed, we concur with the interviewees there is a critical need for policies and legislation ensuring increased funding, additional staffing, increased hospital capacity, reduced wait times, mental health supports, fair HCW wages, predictable scheduling, greater respect and acknowledgment, and strong protection from abuse, violence, and other health and safety hazards. Regarding equitable wages, value is intrinsically tied to salary in a capitalist society. With real wages falling, many HCWs, the majority of whom are women, feel undervalued.

The findings of this study support the demands made by a coalition of Ontario health care unions which issued a 5-point plan to "begin to turn around the system crisis, staff up our hospitals and stop emergency room closures." They called on the government to increase staffing, provide mental health supports, increase safety for staff and patients, increase full-time positions, provide on-site child care, increase wages and provide "financial incentives" to

encourage new employment and retain existing staff, give staff the opportunity to "...work additional shifts when safe for them to do so,..." offer incentives in order to recruit additional licensed HCWs, "expand post-secondary spaces for health disciplines," and "...waive tuition and provide additional financial incentives to study and practice in Ontario."

Improved nurse–patient ratios, as implemented in the province of British Columbia, ⁸⁴ would help to alleviate burnout, thus reducing attrition and improving the quality and timeliness of patient care. Such ratios already exist, for example, in California and Australia. ⁸⁵

Restoration and expansion of Ontario's (and Canada's) health care system will require a social, political, and economic transformation at least as all-encompassing as neoliberal restructuring has been since the late 1970s. For HCWs, that will require building much greater power for their union and the labor movement in solidarity with the broad range of social justice movement sectors.

The World Health Organization's (WHO) 2021 Geneva Charter for Well-Being was written following the decades of global neoliberal entrenchment and the economic and social devastation of the 2007-2008 Global Financial Crisis. The charter addresses the "Foundations of Well-being to establish 'well-being societies'" that will require coordinated action in 5 areas. Two were: "Develop Healthy Public Policy for the Common Good" and "Achieve Universal Health Coverage." It called for the actions to be globally supported by "sustained investment in health-care workers, health promotion, public health infrastructure and research."86 Additionally, the outcome statement from a 2023 WHO European health system conference stated that for health systems to resiliently and sustainably meet population challenges, they must show HCWs that: "... their work, their careers and their well-being are valued."87 Our study participants made that clear in their statements.

There are limitations to the study. The interviewees were all members of a segment of HCWs whose occupations placed them within the membership parameters of OCHU/CUPE. As a result, some health care occupational groups, such as RNs, physicians, and surgeons, are not included. The opinions, experiences, outlooks, and health problems of the 26 interviewees may not fully capture those of the many thousands of HCWs in other jurisdictions nor those in other occupational groups.

Conclusion

The findings of this study are consistent with the expanding body of scientific literature supporting the contention that the well-being of HCWs is declining and austerity-driven government policies are major contributors. Together with the polling data we examined, and the attrition data from Ontario hospitals, this study reveals a work force at the limit of its ability to cope. Both a mental health crisis over

the conditions of hospital work and a moral crisis over patient care quality are unfolding. This has led to an unprecedented exodus of care givers. As future population growth and aging combine to surge against an under-resourced Ontario hospital system, all signs point to attrition rates accelerating. Workloads for those who stay will be impossible. If, as Pat Armstrong asserts, the conditions of work are the conditions of care, then society should be truly alarmed by this crisis, its implications for the work force and the quality of care that hospital patients receive. Energetic measures to moderate workloads across the hospital work force, including nurse-to-patient ratios, are urgently required to support HCW well-being.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge the courage of the health care workers who agreed to share their experiences, thoughts, and ideas for this study. We recognize that, for some, the issue of working in the strained health care work environment and its effects on them, personally and professionally, can be emotionally difficult to discuss. We are grateful for the contribution to this study made by Susan Thornton, who thoughtfully recruited and arranged the interviews with the interviewees, and Sharon Richer, who coordinated key aspects of the research. We thank Erin McArthur-Woitte for her assistance in the literature review. We also wish to acknowledge the University of Windsor Research Ethics Board for its thoughtful review of the study protocol.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The authors declare the following potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of the article: This is a collaborative study between the Ontario Council of Hospital Unions/Canadian Union of Public Employees (OCHU/ CUPE) and academic researchers affiliated with the University of Windsor, Athabasca University, and University of Massachusetts Lowell. As a descriptive qualitative study, the results reflect the subjective experience of the participants, which will unavoidably be reflected in the results as reported by the authors. However, in reviewing and analyzing the data provided by the participants, the authors declare that they sought to accurately reflect the lived experiences and concerns as recounted to them without misrepresentation, omission or elaboration of essential ideas. They further declare that, while they received compensation for their time, there was no financial incentive to produce findings that did not accurately reflect the study data.

Funding

The authors disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This work was solely supported by the Ontario Council of Hospital Unions/ Canadian Union of Public Employees (OCHU/CUPE).

ORCID iDs

James T. Brophy https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2391-6236 Margaret M. Keith https://orcid.org/0009-0009-8397-3599

Supplemental Material

Supplemental material for this article is available online.

Notes

- a. A detailed overview of the Canadian system can be found at the Commonwealth Fund's website, https://www.commonwealthfund. org/international-health-policy-center/countries/canada.
- b. Since 2005 RNs in Ontario have been required to have a 4-year university degree while RPNs need a 2-year practical nursing diploma.⁸⁸

References

- Singh J, Poon DEO, Alvarez E, et al. Burnout among public health workers in Canada: a cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health 2024; 24: 48. DOI: 10.1186/s12889-023-17572-w
- Naik H, Murray TM, Khan M, et al. Population-based trends in complexity of hospital inpatients. *JAMA Intern Med* 2024; 184: 183–192. DOI: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2023.7410
- Arsenych A. Ontario needs 60K more staff and 8K more beds to address "hospital crisis," union says, September 14, 2023, https://www.cp24.com/news/ontario-needs-60k-more-staff-and-8k-more-beds-to-address-hospital-crisis-union-says-1.6561423? cache=%2F7.640777 (accessed 12 March 2024).
- Sikorski J. Connecting worker safety to patient safety: a new imperative for health-care leaders. *Ivey Bus J* 2009. https:// iveybusinessjournal.com/publication/connecting-worker-safetyto-patient-safety-a-new-imperative-for-health-care-leaders/
- Haiven L and Haiven J. The right to strike and the provision of emergency services in Canadian health care. Ottawa, ON, CA: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2002, https:// policyalternatives.ca/newsroom/news-releases/right-strike-andprovision-emergency-services-canadian-health-care (accessed 5 February 2024).
- Suran M. Overworked and understaffed, more than 1 in 4 US nurses say they plan to leave the profession. *JAMA* 2023; 330: 1512–1514. DOI: 10.1001/jama.2023.10055
- Duong D and Vogel L. Overworked health workers are "past the point of exhaustion". CMAJ 2023; 195: E309–E310. DOI: 10.1503/cmaj.1096042
- 8. Brophy JT, Keith MM, Hurley M, et al. Sacrificed: Ontario healthcare workers in the time of COVID-19. *New Solut* 2021; 30: 267–281. DOI: 10.1177/1048291120974358
- Statistics Canada. Work-related stress most often caused by heavy workloads and work-life balance 2023. Labor Force Survey #3701, June 19, 2023, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/ n1/daily-quotidien/230619/dq230619c-eng.htm (accessed 22 February 2024).
- Ménard AD, Soucie K, Freeman LA, et al. "My problems aren't severe enough to seek help": stress levels and use of mental health supports by Canadian hospital employees during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Health Policy* 2022; 126: 106–111. DOI: 10.1016/j.healthpol.2022.01.002
- Voth J, Jaber L, MacDougall L, et al. The presence of psychological distress in healthcare workers across different care settings in Windsor, Ontario, during the COVID-19 pandemic: a

- cross-sectional study. *Front Psychol* 2022: 13. DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2022.960900
- McArthur J, Keith MM and Brophy JT. Novel virus, old story: government failings put health care workers at risk, June 19, 2020, https://canadiandimension.com/articles/view/novelvirus-old-story (accessed 12 March 2024).
- Gillen P, Neill RD, Manthorpe J, et al. Decreasing wellbeing and increasing use of negative coping strategies: the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on the UK health and social care workforce. *Epidemiologia* 2022; 3: 26–39.
- 14. Twigg DE, Gelder L and Myers H. The impact of understaffed shifts on nurse-sensitive outcomes. *J Adv Nurs* 2015; 71: 1564–1572. DOI: 10.1111/jan.12616
- Lasater KB, Aiken LH, Sloane DM, et al. Chronic hospital nurse understaffing meets COVID-19: an observational study. BMJ Qual Saf 2021; 30: 639–647. DOI: 10.1136/bmjqs-2020-011512
- Armstrong P and Armstrong H. Contradictions at work: struggles for control in Canadian health care. *Social Regist* 2010; 46: 145–167.
- Affleck E and Wagner JE. Structural determinants of health workforce burnout. *Healthc Manage Forum* 2022; 35: 243– 247. DOI: 10.1177/08404704221093889
- Registered Practical Nurses Association of Ontario. The State of Nursing in Ontario, 2023, https://www.werpn.com/wpcontent/uploads/2023/12/WeRPN_Poll2023_DamageReport. pdf (accessed 12 March 2024).
- Boucher VG, Haight BL, Léger C, et al. Canadian healthcare workers' mental health and health behaviours during the COVID-19 pandemic: results from nine representative samples between April 2020 and February 2022. Can J Public Health 2023; 114: 823–839. DOI: 10.17269/s41997-023-00807-z
- Riedel PL, Kreh A, Kulcar V, et al. A scoping review of moral stressors, moral distress and moral injury in healthcare workers during COVID-19. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2022; 19. 20 pages. https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/19/3/1666
- 21. American Association of Critical-Care Nurses. Moral distress in nursing: what you need to know, https://www.aacn.org/clinical-resources/moral-distress (accessed 20 February 2024).
- 22. Syracuse University. Moral injury. What is moral injury, https://moralinjuryproject.syr.edu/about-moral-injury/ (accessed 12 March 2024).
- 23. Xue Y, Lopes J, Ritchie K, et al. Potential circumstances associated with moral injury and moral distress in healthcare workers and public safety personnel across the globe during COVID-19: a scoping review. Front Psychiatry 2022; 13: 863232.
- Haahr A, Norlyk A, Martinsen B, et al. Nurses experiences of ethical dilemmas: a review. *Nurs Ethics* 2020; 27: 258–272. DOI: 10.1177/0969733019832941
- 25. Brophy J, Keith M and Hurley M. Breaking point: Violence against long-term care staff. *New Solut* 2019; 29: 10–35. DOI: 10.1177/1048291118824872
- Brophy JT, Keith MM and Hurley M. Assaulted and unheard: violence against healthcare staff. *New Solut* 2018; 27: 581–606. DOI: 10.1177/1048291117732301
- McArthur J. Silenced and sacrificed: COVID-19 health-care workers' secret suffering unveiled. The Conversation, 2020,

- https://theconversation.com/silenced-and-sacrificed-covid-19-health-care-workers-secret-suffering-unveiled-150675 (accessed 24 February 2024).
- Martin D, Miller AP, Quesnel-Vallée A, et al. Canada's universal health-care system: achieving its potential. *Lancet* 2018; 391: 1718–1735. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30181-8
- Government of Canada. Canada's health care system, 2019, https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-caresystem/reports-publications/health-care-system/canada.html (accessed 12 March 2024).
- Allin S, Marchildon G and Peckham A. International health care system profiles: Canada, 2020, https://www.commonwealthfund. org/international-health-policy-center/countries/canada (accessed 23 December 2023).
- 31. World Bank. Hospital beds (per 1,000 people)—OECD members, Canada, 2019, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.MED.BEDS.ZS?locations=OE-CA (accessed 20 February 2024).
- 32. OECD. Hospital beds (indicator), 2018, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/content/data/0191328e-en (accessed 8 August 2024).
- 33. Shoo K, Lee BHR and Sukhy KM. Increased private healthcare for Canada: is that the right solution? *Healthcare Policy* 2021; 16: 30–42.
- Commonwealth Fund. Mirror. Mirror 2021: reflecting poorly.
 Health care in the U.S. compared to other high-income countries, 2021, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/fund-reports/2021/aug/mirror-mirror-2021-reflecting-poorly (accessed 11 April 2023).
- Longhurst A. At what cost? Ontario hospital privatization and the threat to public health care. Ottawa, ON, CA: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2023, https://policyalternatives. ca/publications/reports/at-what-cost (accessed 20 February 2024).
- Armstrong P and Armstrong H. How privatization infects the Canadian health care system. New Labor Forum 2023; 32: 42–49. DOI: 10.1177/10957960231194053
- 37. Office of the Auditor General of Ontario. Value-for-money audit: Emergency Departments, 2023, https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en23/AR_emergency depts_en23.pdf (accessed 20 February 2024).
- Allan D. Ontario hospital crisis: no capacity, no plan, no end. The Bullet, 2023, https://socialistproject.ca/2023/12/ontario-hospital-crisis-no-capacity-no-plan-no-end/ (accessed 3 January 2024).
- 39. Financial Accountability Office of Ontario. Ontario health sector: spending plan review, 2023, https://fao-on.org/en/Blog/Publications/health-2023 (accessed 4 January 2024).
- 40. Macdonald D. Pressure cooker: declining real wages and rising inflation in Canada during the pandemic, 2020–22. Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2022, https://policyalternatives. ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/ 2022/04/Pressure%20cooker.pdf (accessed 5 February 2024).
- 41. Statistics Canada. Table 14-10-0064-01 Employee wages by industry, annual, 2024, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tb11/en/tv.action?pid=1410006401 (accessed 12 March 2024).
- Ontario Health Coalition. Briefing Note: Health care funding briefing note: putting the fall economic statement in context,

2023, https://www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/index.php/briefing-note-health-care-funding-briefing-note-putting-the-fall-economic-statement-in-context/ (accessed 24 February 2024).

- 43. Ontario Health Coalition. Release: more than 400,000 Ontarians vote to stop the privatization of Ontario's public hospitals: Health Coalition announces results of Huge People's Referendum, 2023, https://www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/index.php/release-more-than-400000-ontarians-vote-to-stop-the-privatization-of-ontarios-public-hospitals-health-coalition-announces-results-of-huge-peoples-referendum/ (accessed 24 February 2024).
- 44. Macdonell B. Thousands attended Queen's Park to protest health care privatization in Ontario. CTV News, 25 September 2023, https://toronto.ctvnews.ca/thousandsattended-queen-s-park-to-protest-health-care-privatization-inontario-1.6576646 (accessed 24 February 2024).
- 45. Brown D. Ontario health-care workers "at their wits end" over hospital staffing crisis: union. CBC News, 6 February 2024, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-health-care-workers-staffing-shortage-1.7107013 (accessed 24 February 2024).
- Søvold LE, Naslund JA, Kousoulis AA, et al. Prioritizing the mental health and well-being of healthcare workers: an urgent global public health priority. Front Public Health 2021: 9. DOI: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.679397
- 47. Grady C, Chênevert D and Coderre-Ball A. Exploring two psychosocial factors for health-care workers: support for psychological self-care and protection from moral distress in the workplace: facilitators and barriers. Report, Mental Health Commission of Canada, 2022, https://mentalhealthcommission.ca/ (accessed 11 January 2024).
- Registered Nurses Association of Ontario. Ontario's RN understaffing crisis: impact and solution. Political Action Bulletin, 2023, https://rnao.ca/media/3163/download?inline (accessed 11 January 2024).
- 49. Financial Accountability Office of Ontario. Ontario public sector employment and compensation 2022 historical trends, projections and risks, 2022, https://www.fao-on.org/web/default/files/publications/FA2203%20Public%20Sector%20Compensation/Ontario%20Public%20Sector%20Employment%20and%20Compensation-EN.pdf (accessed 1 March 2024).
- Canadian Union of Public Employees. Health care unions launch TV ads aimed at the Ontario Hospital Association. April 11, 2022. https://cupe.ca/health-care-unions-launch-tv-ads-aimedontario-hospital-association (accessed 24 February 2024).
- Canadian Union of Public Employees. Nanos survey for CUPE-OCHU, 2023, https://cupe.ca/79-cupe-hospitalworkers-not-confident-about-ford-governments-health-sectorplan?ref=readthemaple.com (accessed 1 March 2024).
- Loeppky R. Canada, Health and Historical Political Economy. *Journal of Australian Political Economy* 2014; 73: 172–199.
- 53. MacKinnon KR, Gómez-Ramírez O, Worthington C, et al. An institutional ethnography of political and legislative factors shaping online sexual health service implementation in Ontario, Canada. *Crit Public Health* 2022; 32: 402–412. DOI: 10.1080/09581596.2020.1854182
- 54. McGregor S. Neoliberalism and health care. *Int J Consum Stud* 2001; 25: 82–89. DOI: 10.1111/j.1470-6431.2001.00183.x

- Ratna HN. Medical neoliberalism and the decline in U.S. healthcare quality. *Journal of Hospital Management and Health Policy* 2020; 4. 9 pages. https://jhmhp.amegroups.org/article/view/5692/html
- Labonté R, Cobbett E, Orsini M, et al. Globalization and the health of Canadians: "having a job is the most important thing". Global Health 2015; 11: 19. DOI: 10.1186/ s12992-015-0104-1
- Labonté R and Stuckler D. The rise of neoliberalism: how bad economics imperils health and what to do about it. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2016; 70: 312–318. DOI: 10.1136/jech-2015-206295
- 58. Sanders D, De Ceukelaire W, Hutton B, et al. Health policies and health care in the context of neoliberal globalisation. In: De Ceukelaire W and Hutton B (eds) *The struggle for health: medicine and the politics of underdevelopment*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2023, pp. 154–188.
- Camfield D. Neoliberalism and working-class resistance in British Columbia: The hospital employees' union struggle, 2002-2004. *Labour/Le Travail* 2006; 57: 9–41.
- Baines D. Neoliberalism and the convergence of nonprofit care work in Canada. *Compet Change* 2015; 19: 194–209. DOI: 10. 1177/1024529415580258
- Harvey D. A brief history of neoliberalism. New York: Oxford University Press, 2005, p. 247.
- 62. Church J, Gerlock A and Smith DL. Neoliberalism and accountability failure in the delivery of services affecting the health of the public. *Int J Health Serv* 2018; 48: 641–662. DOI: 10.1177/0020731418793106
- Creswell JW. Qualitative inquiry and research design: choosing among five traditions. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 1998.
- 64. Sandelowski M. Whatever happened to qualitative description? Res Nurs Health 2000; 23: 334–340. https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-240X(200008)23:4<334::AID-NUR9>3.0.CO;2-G
- 65. Roulston K. The pedagogy of interviewing. In: Gubrium JF, Holstein JA, Marvasti AB, et al. (eds) *The Sage handbook of interview research: the complexity of the craft.* 2nd ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 2012, pp. 61–75.
- Braun V and Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology.
 Qual Res Psychol 2006; 3: 77–101. DOI: 10.1191/ 1478088706qp063oa
- 67. Saldana J. *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 2015.
- 68. Maguire M and Delahunt B. Doing a thematic analysis: a practical, step-by-step guide for learning and teaching scholars. *AISHE-J* 2017; 9: 3351–33514. http://ojs.aishe.org/index.php/aishe-j/article/view/335
- 69. Patton M. Qualitative research and evaluation methods. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 2001.
- Khamisa N, Peltzer K and Oldenburg B. Burnout in relation to specific contributing factors and health outcomes among nurses: a systematic review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2013; 10: 2214–2240. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph10062214
- 71. Khamisa N, Oldenburg B, Peltzer K, et al. Work related stress, burnout, job satisfaction and general health of nurses. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2015; 12: 652–666.

- 72. Lizano EL. Examining the impact of job burnout on the health and well-being of human service workers: a systematic review and synthesis. *Human Serv Org: Manage Lead Gov* 2015; 39: 167–181. DOI: 10.1080/23303131.2015.1014122
- 73. Van der Doef M and Maes S. The job demand-control (-support) model and psychological well-being: a review of 20 years of empirical research. Work Stress 1999; 13: 87–114. DOI: 10.1080/026783799296084
- Murthy VH. Confronting health worker burnout and wellbeing. N Engl J Med 2022; 387: 577–579. DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMp2207252
- Olfson M, Cosgrove CM, Wall MM, et al. Suicide risks of health care workers in the US. *JAMA* 2023; 330: 1161–1166. DOI: 10.1001/jama.2023.15787
- Stelnicki AM, Jamshidi L, Angehrn A, et al. Suicidal behaviors among nurses in Canada. Can J Nurs Res 2020; 52: 226–236.
 DOI: 10.1177/0844562120934237
- 77. Dube S. *Invisible workers: how the healthcare sector is failing its feminized and racialized labour force*. Community Foundations of Canada, November 4, 2020. https://community foundations.ca/invisible-workers-how-the-healthcare-sector-isfailing-its-feminized-and-racialized-labour-force/
- Lippel K. Conceptualising violence at work through a gender lens: regulation and strategies for prevention and redress.
 In: *University of Oxford human rights hub journal*. 2018, pp. 142–166. DOI: 10.2139/ssrn.3585399
- American Psychology Association. Learned helplessness. APA dictionary of psychology, 2018, https://dictionary.apa.org/ learned-helplessness (accessed 25 February 2024).
- 80. Seligman MEP. Learned helplessness. *Annu Rev Med* 1972; 23: 407–412. DOI: 10.1146/annurev.me.23.020172.002203
- 81. Ontario Health Coalition. Campaign: fightback against health care privatization in Ontario, 2022, https://www.ontariohealth.coalition.ca (accessed 25 February 2024).
- Lavoie J. Ontario health care unions call on feds to consider risks of privatization. CP24 News, 2024, https://www.cp24. com/news/ontario-health-care-unions-call-on-feds-to-considerrisks-of-privatization-1.6246370 (accessed 23 February 2024).
- 83. Business Wire. Take immediate action to implement five-point plan to staff up and keep Ontario hospitals open, unions urge province. *Financial Post* 2022. 2022, https://financialpost.com/pmn/press-releases-pmn/business-wire-news-releases-pmn/take-immediate-action-to-implement-five-point-plan-to-staff-up-and-keep-ontario-hospitals-open-unions-urge-province (accessed 1 March 2024).
- BC Nurses Association. Minimum nurse–patient ratios, 2023, https://www.bcnu.org/contracts-and-bargaining/minimum-nursepatient-ratios (accessed 1 March 2024).
- DeRosa K. B.C. to become first province to set patient ratios for nurses. *Vancouver Sun*, 2023, https://vancouversun.com/news/ local-news/b-c-to-become-first-province-to-set-patient-ratiosfor-nurses (accessed 2 March 2024).

- World Health Organization. The Geneva charter for well-being. Geneva: WHO, 2021.
- 87. World Health Organization. Tallinn Charter 15th Anniversary Health Systems Conference. In: Trust and transformation—resilient and sustainable health systems for the future: Outcome statement, Geneva: WHO, 2023.
- 88. Nowrouzi-Kia B, Fox MT, Sidani S, et al. The comparison of role conflict among registered nurses and registered practical nurses working in acute care hospitals in Ontario Canada. *Can J Nurs Res* 2022; 54: 112–120. DOI: 10.1177/08445621211014421

Author Biographies

James T. Brophy is a Canadian occupational and environmental health researcher. His published research includes occupationally related breast cancer, violence against health care staff, and diseases related to asbestos, plastics manufacturing, and agriculture. He has coauthored the book, *Code White: Sounding the Alarm on Violence Against Health Care Workers* (2022), and is a member of the *New Solutions* editorial board.

Margaret M. Keith has conducted a range of occupational and environmental health studies, including violence against health care staff, using innovative data collection methods such as mapping. She has written worker education and university courses, articles, chapters, and books. She has coauthored the book, *Code White: Sounding the Alarm on Violence Against Health Care Workers* (2022) and is a member of the *New Solutions* editorial board.

Michael Hurley has been the president of the Ontario Council of Hospital Unions/Canadian Union of Public Employees (OCHU/CUPE) since 1990. With Jonah Ginden, he contributed to *Epidemic of Medical Errors and Hospital-Acquired Infections: Systemic and Social Causes* edited by William Charney (2012).

Craig Slatin, ScD, MPH, is Professor Emeritus in the Department of Public Health, College of Health Sciences, University of Massachusetts Lowell (UML). He led a New England regional worker health and safety training consortium for more than 25 years. His research has addressed health and safety training evaluation, occupational health disparities, health care worker health and safety, and the political economy of the work environment. He remains an active member of his union, the Massachusetts Teachers Association. Dr Slatin is an editor-emeritus of *New Solutions: A Journal of Environmental and Occupational Health Policy* (Sage Publications).